

3 of 24 DOCUMENTS

Copyright (c) 2015 The Regents of the University of California
UCLA Law Review

August, 2015

UCLA Law Review

62 UCLA L. Rev. 1642

LENGTH: 16423 words**COMMENT:** Black Girls and the (Im)Possibilities of a Victim Trope: The Intersectional Failures of Legal and Advocacy Interventions in the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Minors in the United States**NAME:** Jasmine Phillips**HIGHLIGHT:**

ABSTRACT

The **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act (TVPA) considers all youth less than eighteen years of age **trafficking** victims without a showing of force, fraud, or coercion. The presumption is that minors cannot legally consent to sex and thus are always victims. Being characterized as a victim helps youth access support services and avoid prosecution in certain circumstances. However, local and state governments struggle to provide all youth with comprehensive resources. Additionally, legal and advocacy interventions fail to substantively engage racialized vulnerabilities that serve as pathways into the sex trade and the juvenile justice system.

Black girls are disproportionately prosecuted for prostitution offenses yet their narratives are seldom heard. Controlling images of Black womanhood, as unvirtuous, immoral, and blameworthy, impact interactions between Black girls and the juvenile justice system, as well as, service providers. By overlooking race, the TVPA and antitrafficking advocates do not anticipate and remedy the complexity of applying a victim standard to Black girls and other marginalized youth.

Consequently, the TVPA and antitrafficking discourse fail to respond to the economic forces driving sexual exploitation and sexual exchange. Rather, interventions to address the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (CSEC) have put forth a limited narrative - magnifying sensationalized depictions of violence and force - and focus primarily on strengthening law enforcement apparatuses, which reinforce **racial** profiling and oversurveillance in low-income communities of color.

Therefore, this Comment challenges the use of victim rhetoric in antitrafficking interventions and confronts the absence of **racial** discourse when devising next-steps. Centering the unique experiences of Black girls reveal the limitations of current narratives and strategies deployed in antitrafficking policies, which include failing to create nonjudgmental services and viable alternatives to sex work for youth.

[*1643]

AUTHOR

Jasmine Phillips is a 2015 graduate of UCLA School of Law with specializations in Critical Race Studies and the David J. Epstein Program in Public Interest Law and Policy. She graduated from UC San Diego in 2012 with Bachelor of Arts degrees in Critical Gender Studies and Sociology and a minor in African-American Studies. She is from Long Beach, California.

I am grateful for the unconditional love and support of my family. I would like to thank Professors Kimberle Crenshaw and Jyoti Nanda for their inspiration, guidance, comments, and feedback before and during the construction of this Comment. Lastly, I would like to thank the editors of the UCLA Law Review. This Comment is dedicated to the inherent value, beauty, strength, and resilience within each and every Black girl and woman. "You your best thing." - Toni Morrison.

TEXT:
[*1644]

Introduction

The **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act (TVPA),ⁿ¹ which is the seminal legislation in the United States countering **human trafficking**, developed simultaneously with international efforts to address what has been termed "modern day slavery."ⁿ² **Human trafficking** is a global enterprise estimated to generate upwards of 150 billion dollars annuallyⁿ³ and triggers concerns about migrants' **human** rights.ⁿ⁴ Legislative interventions to combat the issue include enhancing penalties against traffickers, allocating funding to assist local, state, and federal governments in the prosecution of **trafficking** cases, and providing protection and support services to **trafficking** survivors.ⁿ⁵ However, these interventions have been put forth with certain victims in mind - women and children who are forced into the sex trade by exploiters.ⁿ⁶ Advocates debate the prevalence of sex **trafficking** when compared to other forms of labor exploitationⁿ⁷ and whether an abolitionist or nonabolitionist approach to adult prostitution should frame how the "victim" label is ascribed and how interventions are developed and implemented.ⁿ⁸

[*1645] Nevertheless, one thing advocates on both sides of the aisle seem to unequivocally agree upon is that minors are victims by virtue of their inability to legally consent to sex.ⁿ⁹ The debates, however, presume that all minors are afforded "victim" status where their morality and lack of agency are uncontested, and that implementing support services is a non-issue. This couldn't be further from the truth.ⁿ¹⁰ Not only is victimhood racially coded, but the debates surrounding consent in the adult prostitution context spill over in the juvenile realm. The focus of this Comment is antitrafficking discourse in the United States and the **racial** implications of the prevailing antitrafficking frame.

In the United States, Black youthⁿ¹¹ account for approximately 62 percent of minors arrested for prostitution offensesⁿ¹² even though Blacks only make up 13.2 percent of the U.S. population.ⁿ¹³ The TVPA, which initially focused more on the **trafficking** of children and women internationally,ⁿ¹⁴ asserts that all persons under the age of eighteen are victims of **trafficking** or commercial sexual exploitation (CSEC) without having to prove force, fraud, or coercion.ⁿ¹⁵ It appears that for Black girls, however, the label of "victim" is not only rebuttable, but is also never presumed to begin with.ⁿ¹⁶ Black girls consequently occupy a contested [*1646] "victim" position, regardless of whether they have been exploited by a trafficker or engaged in survival sex. The overrepresentation of Black girls in criminal systems for prostitution offenses exposes their vulnerability to involvement in the sex trade.ⁿ¹⁷ The criminalization of Black girls as offenders reflects the historical rendering of Black girls and women as non-victim and therefore foreclosed in their receipt of comprehensive support.

Racial stereotypes and the high rates of survival sex complicate the application of the TVPA, which again asserts that anyone under the age of eighteen is a victim. Advocates struggle to negotiate effective strategies that provide protection and services to youth. The antiprostitution stance of antitrafficking discourse as evidenced by "rescue"

initiatives is stigmatizing to minors that do not identify with the prevailing frame. Hence, the dominant framework fails to account for nuanced narratives and various pathways into the sex trade for minors.

Consequently, because antitrafficking discourse puts forth the victim-exploiter dyad as the prevailing framework, it fails to account for the fact that a majority of youth are engaging in sex work independently and recruited through peer networks.ⁿ¹⁸ The hegemonic narrative leans on the desire to ascribe blame to a "trafficker" or "exploiter" without empirical evidence supporting highly punitive policies.ⁿ¹⁹ Similar to advocacy against domestic violence, antitrafficking legal interventions focus on developing punitive responses against pimps and buyers and funding law enforcement taskforces and trainings.ⁿ²⁰ Instead of adopting strategies to increase social support and the development of community-based responses [*1647] in low-income communities, antitrafficking advocates place overwhelming emphasis on developing stronger methods of gathering evidence, capturing traffickers, and lengthening prison terms.ⁿ²¹ Relying primarily on punitive criminal justice interventions does not comprehensively address the needs of youth involved in the sex trade nor does it make communities of color safer.ⁿ²² Punitive policies produce disparate outcomes for low-income communities, particularly Black communities, where Black men are disproportionately policed and prosecuted as exploiters.ⁿ²³

Because youth trigger a greater societal responsibility in terms of providing support, advocates must recognize the complexities of youth narratives and how race informs conceptions of victimhood. Without doing so, the assumption is that the needs of all youth are being met by deploying victim rhetoric. Centering Black girls in conversations about CSEC, poverty, survival, and support is a vital next step for persons advocating on behalf of minors engaged in the sex trade.ⁿ²⁴

Part I of this Comment introduces the victim paradigm as asserted by antitrafficking advocates, the criminal policy developed to respond to sex **trafficking**, and the debates between advocates over consent and morality. Part II critiques the failure of antitrafficking advocates to make space for complex narratives [*1648] of youth involved in the sex trade. This Part focuses on the stereotyping of Black girls within justice systems, as well as, their hypervulnerability to incarceration for prostitution offenses. Part II also argues that antitrafficking criminal policies reinforce **racial** profiling in Black communities. Finally, Part III concludes by reaffirming the necessity of elevating the narratives and needs of Black girls in order to create and implement comprehensive solutions to a structural problem.

I. Dominant Frame

In order to contextualize critiques presented in Part II, this section aims to provide a landscape of the dominant antitrafficking discourse and its contested issues. The way the problem is framed and the solutions proposed thereafter are political decisions designed to invoke a call to action. Therefore, this Part focuses specifically on the victim rhetoric deployed by antitrafficking advocates, those involved in programming to counter supply, and legislators whose criminal policies are aimed at countering demand.

A. Framing the Problem: The Horrors of CSEC

Human trafficking is a lucrative enterprise, estimated to be a global \$ 150 billion dollar industry annually.ⁿ²⁵ Although labor **trafficking** is considered the most prevalent form of **human trafficking**, the sexual exploitation of women and children is given substantially more attention.ⁿ²⁶

In raising awareness about CSEC in the United States, advocates have highlighted narratives of violence, abuse, and force. Studies have shown that a majority of exploited girls have histories of sexual, physical, and substance abuse. In the report titled, "The System Response to the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Girls," the authors state that "children who were sexually abused are 28 times more likely to be arrested for prostitution at some point in their lives than children who were not sexually abused."ⁿ²⁷ Youth vulnerable to sexual exploitation are also more likely to have witnessed substance abuse by a caregiver or domestic violence in the home, leading to diminished educational outcomes and self-esteem.ⁿ²⁸ To flee trauma, many girls run away from home, which becomes a pathway to prostitution,

criminalization, and instability. ⁿ²⁹

[*1649] Exploited youth have high rates of suicide and depression, sexual health issues, drug and alcohol abuse, long-term health problems, and delayed progress in school. ⁿ³⁰ Studies also report high rates of "dissociative disorders, self-destructive behaviors (including cutting), suicide attempts, and clinical depression" as well as posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and Stockholm Syndrome. ⁿ³¹

In addition to emotional and physical harm, exploited girls have limited access to consistent medical care and reproductive health care. ⁿ³² Many exploited youth die within seven years of first being exploited because of their vulnerability to murder and HIV/AIDS. ⁿ³³ Research also indicates that exiting the sex trade is extremely difficult for youth with recidivism rates indicating that it can take as many as twenty relapses before an exploited child is free from her exploiter. ⁿ³⁴ Further, it is estimated that about eighty percent of women involved in sex work began before the age of eighteen. ⁿ³⁵

Girls with troubled homes are also often placed in the child welfare system. One study estimated that between fifty and eighty percent of exploited youth have had contact with the child welfare system. ⁿ³⁶ Once engaged in sexual exchange, the trauma and violence is reproduced and seldom reported due to the fear of retaliation or prosecution, while others fear returning to child protective services. ⁿ³⁷

Girls are funneled into the juvenile justice system for prostitution offenses. Many are typically categorized as low risk and high need - meaning they do not pose a threat to law enforcement or the broader community and require a substantial [*1650] amount of social services. ⁿ³⁸ In spite of these needs, the juvenile justice system is designed to respond to more violent and problematic behavior associated with males. ⁿ³⁹ Given the smaller demographic of girls in the juvenile justice system, gender-responsive approaches are subject to budgetary constraints and are thereby limited. ⁿ⁴⁰ But it's precisely the lack of gender-responsive support services as well as the inappropriateness of the penal environment given the nature of their crimes that can be retraumatizing for CSE victims. ⁿ⁴¹ To address these risks, advocates call for a "continuity of care and the provision of long-term services and supports," such as housing placements, trainings for service providers, and data collection. ⁿ⁴²

Youth come into the child welfare and juvenile justice systems with preexisting trauma, making them particularly vulnerable to exploiters who target girls with these backgrounds. ⁿ⁴³ Thus, given that exploited youth are often involved in the child welfare system and juvenile justice system at high rates, advocates have argued that both systems are in a unique position to establish prevention and intervention services. ⁿ⁴⁴

The findings detailed above paint a particular narrative - one that triggers sympathy and deep concern. However, some researchers have refuted studies that reveal a monolithic narrative. One scholar noted that the **trafficking** narrative is reductive and evokes images of innocent women and children forced into the sex industry by evil, deviant men. ⁿ⁴⁵ The hyperfocus on exploiter involvement is also problematized by scholars and will be discussed further in Part II(c). Understanding the vulnerabilities of youth engaged in sex work is very important, however, images of victimization often promote myopic interventions. The next Subpart highlights how the horrors associated with CSEC presented by anti-**trafficking** advocates not only frame the problem but also frame solutions.

[*1651]

B. Addressing Supply: Antiprostitutionism and "Rescue"

The solutions antitrafficking advocates develop are premised upon the victim status of exploited minors. In developing narratives about social problems, such as crime and violence, victims are central characters. ⁿ⁴⁶ The perception of victims operates on a spectrum of innocence and responsibility, and victims are mapped onto this spectrum based on who is deemed most worthy of sympathy and action. ⁿ⁴⁷ In order to garner public attention and concern about an issue, advocates "use victimization as a way to show others that people are worthy of help." ⁿ⁴⁸ The victim label has been used

as a powerful means of guiding public reactions to individuals and social problems.ⁿ⁴⁹ As a result, the purpose of the victim designation is to deflect responsibility, name the source of harm, and identify appropriate responses and remedies.ⁿ⁵⁰ Antitrafficking advocates have been successful in asserting that minors are victims through media and leaning on laws that treat minors as less culpable than adults. Exploiter impunity becomes the blameworthy culprit; therefore, stronger punitive interventions are advocated for.

The dominant antitrafficking discourse in the U.S. follows an antiprostitution framework - meaning that prostitution is seen as inherently coercive.ⁿ⁵¹ Some advocates have discredited this approach. These advocates point to dominant antitrafficking discourse as a "moral crusade," one that promotes the "rescue and restore" model advanced by evangelical Christians, law enforcement, and antiprostitution feminists alike.ⁿ⁵² Even though advocates dispute adult consent to sex work, advocates tend to not contest the inability of youth to legally consent to sex.ⁿ⁵³

[*1652] Thus, victim status is critical to the antitrafficking platform and has been incorporated into federal responses to the issue.ⁿ⁵⁴ The TVPA was first introduced in 2000 and has been reauthorized in 2003, 2005, 2008, and 2013, resulting in the expansion of its remedial efforts. The Act has three primary components: protection, prosecution, and prevention. For individuals under the age of eighteen, the TVPA states that jurisdictions "should treat minor victims of sex **trafficking** as crime victims rather than as criminal defendants or juvenile delinquents."ⁿ⁵⁵ The TVPA suggests that states adopt laws presuming minors are victims of sex **trafficking** and avoid labeling those minors as criminals.ⁿ⁵⁶ Even though the federal government has labeled minors as victims, they are often subjected to prosecution for prostitution in state courts as criminal defendants or juvenile delinquents.ⁿ⁵⁷ In light of the TVPA, minors should not be adjudicated in the juvenile justice system as criminals.

To reassert the status of minors as victims, antitrafficking advocates rely upon the different treatment of and greater protection given to youth in the criminal system. For instance, the juvenile justice system was developed to rehabilitate youth in recognition that children are different from adults and therefore require a system "explicitly structured to provide individualized, contextualized, case-by-case assessments."ⁿ⁵⁸ *Parens patriae* is a concept that allows for the state to act as the parent of the child, displacing biological parental authority.ⁿ⁵⁹ Thus, the state is supposed to take responsibility for youth rehabilitation and, presumably, the positive reintegration of youth into society postadjudication.

The U.S. Supreme Court has reinforced differences between youth and adults in several cases because juveniles (a) lack maturity and a sense of responsibility, (b) are vulnerable to external influence, and (c) have personality and character elements [*1653] that are not yet fully formed.ⁿ⁶⁰ These rationales are engrained in state statutes criminalizing statutory rape. Statutory rape, the consensual sexual relationship between a minor and an adult, is punishable in most states because minors are not considered to be sexually emancipated and therefore cannot legally consent to a sexual relationship with someone of majority age.ⁿ⁶¹ Statutory rape laws do not hold the underage person responsible for the sexual encounter.

Even though advocates lean on youth/adult distinctions in criminal law, state law has historically failed to distinguish between child and adult prostitution.ⁿ⁶² States have taken three different approaches to youth prostitution: (1) not arresting or convicting youth for prostitution; (2) creating diversion programs so that victims can receive services; or (3) charging youth with prostitution and placing them in the juvenile justice system.ⁿ⁶³

Safe harbor laws and immunity statutes are often suggested as ways to decrease the criminalization of minors involved in sexual exchange and address inconsistencies in how juvenile consent is reflected in state laws.ⁿ⁶⁴ Safe harbor laws protect and assist exploited minors by providing support services and preventing criminal prosecution for prostitution.ⁿ⁶⁵ Safe harbor laws, however, vary state-by-state and are limited in their scope. Many have various eligibility requirements [*1654] such as the exploited minor's age, prior offenses, and offense type.ⁿ⁶⁶ To expand access to services, advocates encourage states to adopt immunity statutes that protect all youth under the age of eighteen from prosecution for any offense that results from their exploitation.ⁿ⁶⁷

Antitrafficking discourse specifically focuses on victim status as triggering protection and access to support

services. This characterization categorically exempts victims, as is the case under statutory rape laws, in order to create unity in youth consent conceptualizations and call for the creation and application of support services. The fact that "children could face very different outcomes depending on how the child's actions are categorized" is troubling to say the least.ⁿ⁶⁸

Diverting youth from the juvenile justice system and into mandatory programming and services is seen as an effective way to address the issue of supply. Even though antitrafficking advocates challenge the conflation of **trafficking** and prostitution, these debates are not explicitly had in the juvenile context. The assumption is that youth consent laws assist in implementing the TVPA's victim label. The belief is that consistency in law helps to not only support victims (therefore reducing supply) but also assists the criminal justice system in capturing and sentencing exploiters and buyers (therefore reducing demand).

C. Addressing Demand: Reliance on the Criminal System to Punish and Deter Traffickers and Buyers

The TVPA asserts that severe punishment of CSEC deters the "demand for commercial sex with sex-**trafficking** victims ... through consistent enforcement of criminal laws against purchasing commercial sex."ⁿ⁶⁹ Recommendations include: enforcing existing state and federal laws concerning child sexual exploitation; enhancing penalties against exploiters; developing sentencing guidelines for law enforcement; developing and funding taskforces; training law enforcement; and supporting prosecutors in the prosecution of CSEC cases.ⁿ⁷⁰ Millions [***1655**] of dollars are allocated to local, state, and federal law enforcement to put the "punish and deter" framework into effect.ⁿ⁷¹

The FBI's Innocence Lost National Initiative was developed to address CSEC: "In the 11 years since its inception, [the Initiative] has resulted in the development of 69 dedicated task forces and working groups throughout the U.S. involving federal, state, and local law enforcement agencies working in tandem with U.S. Attorney's Offices."ⁿ⁷² The Initiative has led to the conviction of 1500 traffickers with lengthy sentences.ⁿ⁷³ The Prosecutorial Remedies and Other Tools to End the Exploitation of Children Today Act of 2003 (PROTECT) was developed to emphasize the prosecution of buyers and traffickers as sex offenders by eliminating defenses and heightening punishments, such as longer sentences and extended periods of supervision postrelease.ⁿ⁷⁴ Studies have shown an increase in the average sentence for sex **trafficking** offenses from fifty-three (53) months in 1999 to eighty (80) months in 2005.ⁿ⁷⁵

Advocates have challenged the overwhelming emphasis on criminal prosecution by asserting that systemic issues are deprioritized and the criminal policy approach adversely impacts the persons these initiatives supposedly "protect." Critics, however, tend to offer these critiques in the context of adult sex work without specifically speaking about the negative impact of antitrafficking discourse on youth in the sex trade. Part II seeks to challenge the victim rhetoric within the dominant antitrafficking frame by centering race and the nuanced narratives of Black girls.

II. Intersectional Failures of the Prevailing Frame

The historical denigration of Black women and girls makes applying the TVPA complicated. Additionally, the dominant exploiter-victim narrative obscures [***1656**] the economic and social realities that serve as pathways into sex work. Even though some advocates challenge the dominant framing of sex **trafficking**, these critiques are typically limited to the adult context. The framing of CSEC as a problem and the legal interventions proposed by antitrafficking advocates expose the intersectional failuresⁿ⁷⁶ of the dominant perspective, which assumes that a majority of girls involved in sex work are doing so under the authority and control of an exploiter. This frame fails to offer comprehensive solutions necessary to provide youth with alternatives to sex work.

Additionally, race informs vulnerabilities to criminalization (for both the victim and exploiter) as well as distrust of law enforcement and service providers. Black girls are more likely to be criminalized as prostitutes and Black men are more likely to be prosecuted as traffickers. Even though Black girls are disproportionately detained for prostitution offenses, antitrafficking advocacy materials seldom depict their faces, and the silence around their experiences in antiracist discourses function to marginalize their voices. The nuanced narratives of Black girls involved in sexual

exchange require appropriate engagement and responses.

A. Linking the Historical Silencing of Black Women's Exploitation to CSEC

Race plays a large role in shaping adjudicatory outcomes for Black girls in particular. Even though advocates acknowledge how complicated it is to recognize and protect youth involved in sexual exchange, almost no attention has been focused on the role of race in the victim/criminal dichotomy. Thus, advocates fail to offer an intersectional framework.

Intersectionality exposes how race and gender interact to shape Black girls' agency and oppression, the violence they confront, and the consequences of youth prostitution. To advocate for girls coerced into prostitution and for those who are prostituting for survival, advocates need to recognize that conceptions of sexual availability and sexual consent are informed by race. Non-Black girls and women occupy a privileged victim status in sex-**trafficking** discourse. The absence of intersectionality in this discourse results in an individualistic approach to a structural problem.

Critical race theorist Kimberle Crenshaw has highlighted the unique space that women of color occupy when it comes to issues of race or gender:

[*1657]

The problem is not simply that both [antiracist and feminist] discourses fail women of color by not acknowledging the "additional" issue of race or of patriarchy but that the discourses are often inadequate even to the discrete tasks of articulating the full dimensions of racism and sexism. Because women of color experience racism in ways not always the same as those experienced by men of color and sexism in ways not always parallel to experiences of white women, [dominant conceptions of] antiracism and feminism are limited, even on their own terms. ⁿ⁷⁷

Intersectionality is a useful framework in mapping the positionality of Black girls within the juvenile justice system, especially in the CSEC context. As one scholar has argued, "prostitution operates as a site of intersectionality" ⁿ⁷⁸ because historically "Black woman" and "prostitute" have been interchangeable terms. Because Black girls have been marginalized and underprotected, the very "historical lack of protection becomes a basis for saying no protection is necessary." ⁿ⁷⁹ The experiences of Black women become legible only in so much as those experiences fall within those encountered by white women or Black men. ⁿ⁸⁰ In the context of sexual exploitation, Black girls are granted resources only when they are able to evoke the dominant victim narrative and fit within its confines.

The controlling images associated with Black women and girls have **roots** in slavery. During chattel slavery, Black women's bodies were property and were used to produce valuable commodities - enslaved **human** beings. ⁿ⁸¹ As Crenshaw argues, "their femaleness made them sexually vulnerable to racist domination, while their Blackness effectively denied them any protection." ⁿ⁸² Thus, Black women and girls were not considered rapeable - meaning that Black women's bodies were rendered fully accessible and Black women were left without legal recourse. ⁿ⁸³ This access to the Black female body facilitated economic growth and **racial** subordination in the United States. ⁿ⁸⁴

[*1658] Controlling images often characterize Black women as "mythical whores" deserving of punishment. ⁿ⁸⁵ Black women were viewed as failed women, unable to uphold the virtues of piety, purity, submissiveness, and domesticity. ⁿ⁸⁶ The controlling image of the "jezebel," a sexually deviant Black woman with an "excessive sexual appetite [that] masculinizes her," ⁿ⁸⁷ was developed to justify rape. ⁿ⁸⁸

Black women and girls were treated as property and characterized as producers of their own harm. In *Killing the Black Body*, Dorothy Roberts states that "Black mothers are portrayed less as inept or reckless reproducers in need of moral supervision, and more as calculating parasites deserving of harsh discipline[,] ... [as] a monster creating crack dealers, addicts, muggers, and rapists - men who become those things because of being immersed in her culture of poverty." ⁿ⁸⁹ These distorted and controlling images of Black women conceptualizes us as false victims and "highly

skilled persons in the context of [our] own shady businesses ... [to] elude arrest." ⁿ⁹⁰ Accordingly, Black women are not seen as innocent women in need of support but are instead viewed as manipulative and parasites to society.

These stereotypes coupled with structural inequality reveal Black women's vulnerability to **racial** profiling and police abuse, even though highly punitive criminal policies are viewed as primarily targeting Black men. ⁿ⁹¹ The overrepresentation of Black women and girls in criminal systems for prostitution offenses, for example, is evidence of this.

[*1659] The 2013 FBI Uniform Crime Report indicates that prostitution arrest rates for minors and adults plummeted between 2004 and 2013. ⁿ⁹² Even though arrest rates have declined over this ten-year period, the **racial** disparities in the data are striking. Although the Black population in the United States is approximately 13.2 percent, ⁿ⁹³ Black women are disproportionately arrested for prostitution offenses. In 2013, 41.4 percent of people arrested for prostitution were Black and 54 percent were white. ⁿ⁹⁴ Latinos make up about 17.7 percent of the white demographic. ⁿ⁹⁵ The demographics are even more disproportionate for minors as 61.9 percent of those arrested for prostitution under the age of eighteen were Black. ⁿ⁹⁶

Black girls are hypervulnerable to arrest for prostitution offenses, yet their stories and faces are seldom heard or seen. ⁿ⁹⁷ The images used by antitrafficking advocates are not designed to reflect the girls most affected but are instead designed to solicit a sense of empathy and connection from the viewer. ⁿ⁹⁸ Consequently, advocates use images of young white girls, which elicit a sense of concern and urgency. While "white children and women are considered victims of prostitution, ... Blacks are considered perpetrators of prostitution." ⁿ⁹⁹ The characterization of Black women and girls as offenders limits the resources available to them.

Additionally, antiracist discourses challenging mass incarceration and racialized policing fail to highlight the narratives of criminalized Black girls. Black [*1660] males are exceptionalized ⁿ¹⁰⁰ while the experiences of Black women and girls are marginalized. For example, millions of dollars have been allocated to funding programs that focus exclusively on Black boys and men by private funders. The U.S. government has also turned a blind eye to the plight of Black girls, as the Obama administration recently launched the "My Brother's Keeper" Initiative without an analog for Black girls. ⁿ¹⁰¹ Ignoring the intersectional vulnerabilities of Black women and girls, particularly in the sexual violence context, renders our needs indistinct and unimportant within preexisting frames.

The stereotyping of Black girls impacts their access to support under the TVPA. Additionally, the stigmatization of sex work forecloses access to support for Black girls, and other marginalized youth, who are exchanging sex for survival. Black girls can benefit the most from the decriminalization of youth prostitution because they are disproportionately arrested for prostitution offenses. However, the victim angle advanced by antitrafficking advocates does not overcome the **racial** biases within the juvenile justice system and presumes a narrative that youth often do not identify with.

B. Race, Gender, the Juvenile Justice System, and Safe Harbor Laws

The juvenile justice system is a gender-policing institution. At its inception, "early juvenile justice reformers ... focused their efforts" to white European-immigrant youth. ⁿ¹⁰² Similarly, the focus of the child welfare system was to provide assistance to children who were considered salvageable. ⁿ¹⁰³ The early juvenile justice system also "frequently intervened to save wayward girls from perceived futures in prostitution or criminality and redirect them toward marriage, motherhood, and home life... . [Thus,] the system's role was to instill in them appropriate morality." ⁿ¹⁰⁴ Girls were punished for not upholding dominant gender [*1661] ideals, ⁿ¹⁰⁵ or for exuding immoral conduct. ⁿ¹⁰⁶ Girls were expected to be obedient and modest. ⁿ¹⁰⁷ As a result, "girls were often charged with 'incurability' as a proxy for being sexually active" and subsequently detained in juvenile facilities. ⁿ¹⁰⁸

The incarceration of girls for violating gender norms was a masked form of structural gender discrimination. ⁿ¹⁰⁹ This discrimination is continuously rationalized when the system relies on incarceration in order to provide support

services, and protection from sexual exploitation.ⁿ¹¹⁰ Despite the juvenile justice system's alleged rehabilitative purpose, girls experience physical and sexual abuse within detention facilities and are released without alternatives to sex work.ⁿ¹¹¹

Black girls are particularly vulnerable because Black youth in general are commonly perceived as incorrigible and hence treated more harshly by the criminal system. It has been considered a waste of resources to provide services to Black children because Black youth have been viewed as the "perennial 'lost cause[,]... lacking the physical, moral, and intellectual capacity on which normalization would depend, [making them ineligible for] benefits from [juvenile justice reform] efforts."ⁿ¹¹² The "other"-ing of Black youth has consequently reified negative stereotypes within the juvenile justice system. As a result, juvenile justice system officials are more likely to attribute responsibility, heightened crime proclivity, and recidivism to Black youth.ⁿ¹¹³ Therefore, "while courts may forgive or excuse white youth for engaging in reckless adolescent behavior, courts often perceive youth of color as wild, uncontrollable, and morally corrupt and consequently hold them fully culpable for their conduct."ⁿ¹¹⁴ This controlling image shapes how the juvenile justice system interacts with Black girls in particular.

As previously mentioned, some advocates have supported safe harbor laws - which are enacted to provide exploited youth with an exit-strategy - if they are eligible and comply with program requirements. Safe harbor laws offer conditional immunity and involve juvenile justice system discretion. Proponents of safe harbor laws argue that discretion is key because some youth warrant secure detention for rehabilitation purposes.ⁿ¹¹⁵ They argue that unconditional decriminalization [*1662] encourages sexual exploitation because exploiters would continue evading arrest without the risk of the minor being incarcerated and used as an informant against them.ⁿ¹¹⁶

Discretion operates to provide resources to a limited class of minors. Some states can proceed with delinquency proceedings if the exploited youth had previously been adjudicated for prostitution or had refused to accept specialized services.ⁿ¹¹⁷ In New York, for example, there is a rebuttable presumption of sexual exploitation based on a minor's history of recidivism.ⁿ¹¹⁸ Safe harbor laws are premised on the need for legal protection and services for minors induced into sex work. Therefore, minors engaged in sex work for survival lie outside of the support scheme. The discretion within the juvenile justice system disproportionately leaves Black girls limited in their receipt of support services.

C. Positioning Survival Sex in CSEC Discourse

Minors exchanging sex for basic necessities complicate the dominant antitrafficking frame. The image of a minor under the authority of an exploiter conflicts with the reality that most minors in the sex trade are doing so independently and for survival.ⁿ¹¹⁹ Some advocates challenge the characterization of youth as self-prostituting, arguing that minors are victims by virtue of their histories of abuse and inability to consent because of their age.ⁿ¹²⁰ Others believe, however, that a [*1663] line should be drawn between preteens and older teens, treating preteens as victims and teens closer to the age of majority as criminals because of their greater ability to consent.ⁿ¹²¹ This type of reasoning asserts that "victims of sex trafficking [are different] from young girls and women who are part of the criminal cycle."ⁿ¹²² This sentiment exposes the fact that the inability of youth to consent to sex is contested - lines are being drawn. Age of consent laws do not help to resolve this debate because a majority of states set the age of consent below eighteen.ⁿ¹²³

While the TVPA and dominant antitrafficking discourse make clear that youth under the age of eighteen are victims, service providers and law enforcement on the ground often think and behave otherwise. The prevailing narrative of youth prostitution promote images of force and abusive male dominance. When law enforcement and service providers encounter other narratives in practice, youth falling outside of the dominant frame are perceived as "criminals." Therefore, the inconsistencies in age of consent laws and the victim status asserted by the TVPA makes youth who are exchanging in sex independently contested victims.

The Urban Institute report, "Surviving the Streets of New York: Experiences of LGBT Youth, YMSM, and YWSW Engaged in Survival Sex," demonstrates the tension between the victim paradigm and the reality that most minors are

involved in sex work out of survival by highlighting the experiences of LGBTQ youth. In particular, the report focuses on the economic and social factors funneling youth into survival sex, the disproportionate number of youth of color exchanging sex for necessities, and the development of complex peer networks among youth of color. ⁿ¹²⁴

The findings within the Urban Institute report parallel findings in the article "Conflict and Agency among Sex Workers and Pimps: A Closer Look at [*1664] Domestic Minor Sex **Trafficking**" which challenges popular stereotypes about CSEC and exploiters. ⁿ¹²⁵ The authors of this article interviewed more than 600 active sex workers and pimps from 2008-2013, resulting in three separate studies. ⁿ¹²⁶ Seventy percent of active sex workers interviewed were minors. ⁿ¹²⁷ An additional 19 percent had begun selling sex before the age of eighteen. ⁿ¹²⁸

The antitrafficking frame leaves little room for complex narratives because the discourse miscalculates the presence of exploiters and obscures the various pathways into sex work for minors. The results within the article indicate, "stereotypical pimps are far less common and important to street sex markets." ⁿ¹²⁹ Minors were almost twice as likely to self-initiate into sex work than adults. ⁿ¹³⁰ Even though violent and controlling pimps do exist and the purpose of this Comment is not to challenge those lived experiences, most of the minors interviewed in this study did not identify with the prevailing narrative. ⁿ¹³¹ Additionally, a majority of minors who were directly coerced and kept in sex work were exploited by a parental figure. ⁿ¹³²

The study also found that pimps were cautious about "managing" minors. Exploiting a minor was referred to as "pimp suicide" because "minors ...were unreliable and could not bring in enough money to warrant the investment in time, clothing, and emotional energy" ⁿ¹³³ This offers more evidence as to why majority of youth are in the sex trade independently.

Additionally, in instances where a trafficker exploits youth, the power dynamics within their relationship dissipates or terminates completely over time. ⁿ¹³⁴ This research reveals the false proposition of antitrafficking advocacy that minors involved in sex work do so primarily under the iron fist of exploiters. Consequently, the dominant narrative fails to recognize the agency of young women involved in sex work and the trade-offs they make. The researchers state, "many of our sex worker respondents who were recruited by pimps had gone into the situation [*1665] knowing that they were trading an oppressive situation in a shelter, group home, or natal family for a pimp who might prove violent, abusive, or exploitative." ⁿ¹³⁵ Many youth felt compelled into sex work due to a variety of life circumstances, some of which can also be tied to race. ⁿ¹³⁶

As one Black woman, who was recruited into sex work at 15 years old stated:

I was in a group home, and I was sittin' on my steps and I was cryin' because they're givin' you allowance - \$ 20 a week - and then you're not allowed to do certain types of jobs because you have a curfew. And if you miss curfew, they ship you somewhere else. So I was just at my rope's end. The things that he was sayin' to me, it sounded good. So, it was like, maybe I can do this. But once I started seein' certain things and certain actions, I might as well have stayed in the hell I was in. ⁿ¹³⁷

The child welfare system and limited economic prospects facilitated her entry into sex work. And economic forces impacted her decision to exit. Although 87.2 percent of youth interviewed in the study wanted to leave sex work, none of them identified an exploiter as an impediment. ⁿ¹³⁸ Barriers to exiting sex work include the lack of employment, housing, and educational opportunities. ⁿ¹³⁹

Thus, the moral panic surrounding CSEC produces a false narrative and limited interventions. ⁿ¹⁴⁰ The narrative of seduction, coercion, and physical and mental abuse that pervades antitrafficking discourse is not reflective of recent research uncovering the many pathways to sex work for minors in the United States. ⁿ¹⁴¹

Instead of helping youth, the dominant victim framework is harmful. Youth have viewed antitrafficking advocacy and the TVPA framework as problematic.ⁿ¹⁴² Approximately only two percent of the study participants in the Conflict [*1666] and Agency article reported that, when in trouble, they would seek out support from service organizations.ⁿ¹⁴³ The researchers therefore concluded, "the logical premise of victimhood upon which [the] decriminalization [within the TVPA framework] rests is too narrowly construed to adequately respond to the realities these minors confront."ⁿ¹⁴⁴ The Urban Institute reports analogous findings - LGBTQ youth engaged in sex work often felt disillusioned and frustrated with social services and felt that service providers did not empathize with their particular experiences.ⁿ¹⁴⁵

Calls for holistic approaches are advocated for in order to meet youth where they are.ⁿ¹⁴⁶ Holistic approaches include understanding vulnerabilities to incarceration and barriers to employment. Youth on the street are frequently arrested for low-level crimes committed in order to obtain basic necessities.ⁿ¹⁴⁷ Arresting youth for these offenses have collateral consequences, such as furthering instability and difficulty in obtaining employment.ⁿ¹⁴⁸

As an alternative to current practices, proponents of the Harm Reduction Model (HRM)ⁿ¹⁴⁹ for example, call for the decline in harm associated with risky [*1667] behavior in order to move beyond a medicalization of these behaviors that tends to oversimplify the lived realities of persons in need.ⁿ¹⁵⁰ Providing unconditional resources combats the victim-offender binary. This model meets youth where they are without forcing a drastic, and sometimes, unrealistic lifestyle change. In the case of girls involved in the sex trade, HRM can help address harms associated with street life, such as access to sexual health care via STI testing and contraceptivesⁿ¹⁵¹ in addition to legal, employment, and housing services. Studies have shown that the HRM is more effective than abstinence-based programs.ⁿ¹⁵²

The philosophy of HRMs clashes with safe harbor laws.ⁿ¹⁵³ HRM "encourages incremental behavior change toward safer behavior and views any positive change in undesired, problematic, or risky target behaviors as a successful educational and/or therapeutic outcome."ⁿ¹⁵⁴ A legal regime following HRM philosophy would recognize the unique position of youth in sex work, offer services regardless of compliance, and empower youth by promoting nonpunitive interventions no matter the amount of times they have been adjudicated.ⁿ¹⁵⁵ Even though the HRM was developed to respond to substance [*1668] use, HRM is an effective tool for service providers supporting youth involved in survival sex, especially given that youth often feel misunderstood and stigmatized by service providers.

The Chicago-based Young Women's Empowerment Project (YWEP) is a youth-led organization focused on providing safe spaces and nonjudgmental programming to youth who are currently or formerly involved in sexual exchange or other street economies.ⁿ¹⁵⁶ YWEP asserts the value of the HRM in helping youth survive and heal:

It is not just about harm reduction in terms of drug use or safer sexual practices. It applies to all aspects of girl's lives and how they negotiate an unsafe world and keep themselves physically, emotionally and spiritually intact. Girls use harm reduction to safety plan and stay safe. Girls talked about practicing it in all areas of their lives, from creating safety plans, to avoiding violence, to safer drug use. A YWEP member looking at the data concluded "Girls apply harm reduction to their lives broadly to reduce harm in multiple areas."ⁿ¹⁵⁷

The HRM model was also used as a "transformative justice approach - [helping youth to] rely[] upon each other for the help that the institutions claimed to provide but did not."ⁿ¹⁵⁸ Even though girls utilize a harm reduction approach, service providers and legal interventions fail to do so.

The antiprostitution stance of antitrafficking legal interventions impacts access to comprehensive, non-stigmatizing resources. The 2003 TVPA states that:

No funds made available to carry out this division, or any amendment made by this division, may be used to implement

any program that targets victims of severe forms of **trafficking** in persons ... through any organization that has not stated in either a grant application, a grant agreement, or both, that it does not promote, support, or advocate the legalization or practice of prostitution. The preceding sentence shall not apply to organizations that provide services to individuals solely after they are no longer engaged in activities that resulted from such victims being trafficked. ⁿ¹⁵⁹

[*1669] In order to receive federal funding, "many organizations have purged prohibited words such as "sex work" and "harm reduction" from their materials for fear of being seen as "promoting" prostitution." ⁿ¹⁶⁰ Instead, federal funding is funneled into faith-based organizations and other antiprostitution organizations. ⁿ¹⁶¹ Requiring antiprostitution stances impacts the ability of organizations to provide nonjudgmental services to stigmatized populations. ⁿ¹⁶²

Antitrafficking advocates and the legal system struggle to reconcile prostitution as a survival strategy and prostitution as an exploitative enterprise. ⁿ¹⁶³ The experiences of Black girls in particular reveal these advocacy gaps because Black girls are disproportionately criminalized for prostitution, regardless of their pathway to sex work. Their unique positionality calls for an approach responsive to complex narratives and needs.

Antitrafficking discourses fail to speak specifically to racism and structural issues proliferating the **trafficking** market. Additionally, the types of services youth have access to are constrained by dominant political ideologies about sex work, which leads the government and antitrafficking advocates to rely on the criminal justice system. The prosecution of exploiters is the primary tool utilized to address CSEC at the expense of leaving structural inequalities unmoved.

D. Interest Convergence and Overreliance on Policing Mechanisms

As mentioned throughout this Comment, the dominant antitrafficking narrative invokes images of youth exploited by traffickers. Accordingly, responses to CSEC promote enhanced sanctions for traffickers and buyers. However, centralizing law enforcement in antitrafficking interventions ignores the tumultuous relationship between the criminal justice system and communities of color. ⁿ¹⁶⁴ The bipartisan support of punitive antitrafficking efforts can be analyzed through the lens of Derrick Bell's interest convergence theory. This theory posits that "the interest of Blacks in achieving **racial** equality will be accommodated only **[*1670]** when it converges with the interests of whites." ⁿ¹⁶⁵ Applying this theory more broadly, dominant antitrafficking discourse represents a hodgepodge of advocates (across the political spectrum) coming together to "advance" the rights of women and children who have been sexually exploited. ⁿ¹⁶⁶ However, the politics of these advocates are infused with assumptions that impact how the problem is conceptualized and addressed.

Antitrafficking advocates have pushed for increasing the force of the criminal justice system. For example, the founder and president of the International Justice Mission, Gary Haugen, has stated, "**Trafficking** is not a poverty issue. It's a law enforcement issue." ⁿ¹⁶⁷ Viewing CSEC as a law enforcement issue is an individualized approach, which absolves society of any guilt for its role in turning a blind eye to social, educational, and economic forces that provide youth with very few alternatives. ⁿ¹⁶⁸

As mentioned in Part I, studies have shown an increase in the average sentence of traffickers from fifty-three months in 1999 to eighty months in 2005. ⁿ¹⁶⁹ Increasing arrests and prison terms produce racialized consequences: "Nonwhite offenders received longer prison terms (about 16 months longer) than white offenders." ⁿ¹⁷⁰ Additionally, offenders charged with sexual exploitation with lower levels of education and previous criminal histories faced longer sentences as well. ⁿ¹⁷¹ Just as other tough on crime initiatives have resulted in the overpolicing of Black communities, **racial** profiling operates in the prosecution of **[*1671]** sexual exploitation cases. These **racial** disparities reveal that the stereotypical pimp is the Black man. ⁿ¹⁷²

As one scholar has noted, antitrafficking advocates evoking the slavery narrative in connection to sexual exploitation fail to recognize "the sad irony of throwing poor Black people in jail as a means of "fighting slavery." ⁿ¹⁷³

Another point of irony is that "modern day slavery" and "abolitionism" is ascribed to activists doing the opposite of antitrafficking advocates - fighting against the prison industrial complex. ⁿ¹⁷⁴ "[The] efforts of contemporary antitrafficking activists have relied upon strategies of incarceration as their chief tool of "justice," ensuring that increasing numbers of men and women of color who participate in the street-based sexual economy will find themselves there, precisely under the guise of being delivered out of slavery into freedom." ⁿ¹⁷⁵ The assumption that criminal justice interventions are the answer has produced severe consequences for Black women and men, as well as other people of color. Developing a framework responsive to diverse needs and narratives is crucial; otherwise, youth are forced to choose one hell over another.

III. A Revised Frame: Centering Nuance Narratives, Peer-Led Supports, and Nonjudgmental Services

"Victim" is a political label that carries with it assumptions and exclusions. Even though Black girls are overrepresented in the prosecution of prostitution offenses, the dominant framing of CSEC does not explicitly engage race and its impact on victim-making. By excluding race from the dominant frame, interventions fail to develop comprehensive remedies to address the particular needs and the economic deprivation that facilitates the exploitation of Black girls in low-income communities. This Part suggests a revised framing of CSEC, centering the experiences of Black girls and other marginalized youth in order to understand and address the push-and-pull factors which make youth hypervulnerable to sexual exploitation and/or survival sex. The intent here is not to propose programs but rather to promote dialogue that will spark the development of comprehensive legal and social solutions. Diverse narratives lead to diverse responses. This Part argues that advocates should elevate the narratives of Black girls and [*1672] push for comprehensive support services that are non-stigmatizing and meet youth where they are.

Centering the intersectional vulnerabilities of Black girls requires empowering youth and communities of color as a whole. Empowerment has been described as

requiring an understanding that powerlessness is a result of structural and institutional forces that allow for inequality in power and control over resources. Therefore, empowerment should be a process that aims to identify and change the distribution of power within a culture to achieve social justice. ⁿ¹⁷⁶

Thus, empowerment requires the naming of structures responsible for causing harm. Economic disparities and limited social supports place youth in precarious circumstances, where they are hypervulnerable to exploitation and hyperexposed to prostitution as a means of self-sufficiency. The belief that exploiter impunity is the primary culprit obscures the role of deep poverty.

As discussed in this Comment so far, Black girls and women have been historically excluded from protection and support. Developing a trope, or rhetorical device, that acknowledges these past and current experiences with **racial** and gender injustice is important to the empowerment of Black girls and women. Positing a discourse that acknowledges and responds to the lived realities of Black women and girls, however, is challenging but not impossible.

In creating Black narrative, Black writers have developed common tropes that are key within the Black literary tradition. They represent common themes, characters, and narratives with symbolic significance. In general, tropes can evoke memories and can serve as a community-based call to action. ⁿ¹⁷⁷ For instance, the powerful lynching trope is used to convey a particular narrative, acknowledge a particular reality of **racial** terror, and narrate the gravity of Black subjugation. ⁿ¹⁷⁸ The lynching trope, however, is linked to the Black male experience. ⁿ¹⁷⁹

Tropes triggering memories of Black female victimization are rare. ⁿ¹⁸⁰ In a talk at the New School between bell hooks and Melissa Harris-Perry, Harris-Perry spoke about the power of creating tropes related to Black women's victimization. ⁿ¹⁸¹ [*1673] She stated that sexual violence of the past is a familiar narrative. ⁿ¹⁸² Yet this narrative rarely enters into dominant discourse, including antiracist and feminist discourses. ⁿ¹⁸³ The particular vulnerabilities

and experiences of Black women and girls are seldom understood and are often questioned.

Black women and girls have resisted attempts to limit our self-expression and self-determination. For example, youth have organized, conducted research, and pushed back against interventions that obscure their lived realities, asserting that:

Social justice for girls and young women in the sex trade means having the power to make all the decisions about our own bodies and lives, without policing, punishment, or violence. Our community is often represented as a "problem" that needs to be solved or we are portrayed as victims that need to be saved by someone else. We recognize that girls have knowledge and expertise in matters relating to our own lives that no one else will have. We are not the problem - we are the solution. ⁿ¹⁸⁴

Youth in the sex trade are their own experts and are working in community with each other for resistance, survival, and healing. ⁿ¹⁸⁵ Dominant antitrafficking rhetoric leaves little room for youth to speak their truths. The Young Women's Empowerment Project (YWEP) in Chicago represents a direct challenge to the dominant frame by offering an example of youth actively and fiercely developing their own social support systems and self-care principles. ⁿ¹⁸⁶ YWEP notes: "[Youth] are more than [their] trauma-[they] are fighters with real strength that needs to be honored and respected." ⁿ¹⁸⁷

Peer-led outreach and comprehensive drop-in services are powerful harm reduction approaches. ⁿ¹⁸⁸ In the Urban Institute's report, youth identified the need for comprehensive support services on their own terms. These support services included identifying employment opportunities, securing housing, and continuing their education. ⁿ¹⁸⁹ Convenient access to comprehensive and centralized support such as healthcare, legal aid, and mental health in a non-judgmental setting were suggested. ⁿ¹⁹⁰ Improving access to public benefits is another crucial [*1674] need put forth that advocates often overlook - helping exploited youth access public benefits is an important step in meeting basic necessities. ⁿ¹⁹¹

Another strong example of a comprehensive and community-based framework is used by INCITE!, a national organization of radical feminists of color, ⁿ¹⁹² which has stressed the importance of developing strategies promoting safety within communities of color without overrelying on law enforcement. INCITE! recognizes that prison expansion does not prevent violence and collective community interventions are key. ⁿ¹⁹³ Consequently, it continuously advocates for community accountability by affirming values and principles, resisting external oppression, and supporting marginalized members of our communities. ⁿ¹⁹⁴

INCITE! has noted the disconnect between antiviolence and antiprison activists and movements - a disconnect that has arguably led to the marginalization of women of color whose issues intersect with both of these movements. ⁿ¹⁹⁵ A source has argued, "to live violence free-lives, we must develop holistic strategies for addressing violence that speak to the intersection of all forms of oppression." ⁿ¹⁹⁶ Thus, addressing the needs of youth involved in the sex trade requires a holistic and fearless strategy because

we have been taught to trust the prisons as a simple solution to complex social problems. When we realize that the prison system is not only an ineffective tool to end rape and domestic violence, but actually increases violence in our communities, we can sometimes feel powerless. But we are not powerless and we are not alone. We have vital resources in our families, our communities, and our friendships to create grassroots strategies for safety and accountability ... we can build our capacity to create safer, more supportive, and more loving communities. ⁿ¹⁹⁷

Locating support services and interventions within impacted communities helps to generate community accountability measures rooted in empowerment and healing. Finding interventions outside of prosecution and incarceration does not

mean traffickers and buyers are not held accountable; rather, it means less emphasis is placed on policing mechanisms that harm communities as a whole.

[*1675] The vulnerabilities of Black girls expose the limitations of the dominant antitrafficking frame. Without comprehensive support, the needs of minors in the sex trade are not met. A **racial** analysis is crucial in the development of harm reduction services and alternatives to sex work in addition to interventions that counter trauma, which include addressing violence, poverty, and overbroad criminal justice responses.

Conclusion

The victim label elicits legal protections and access to social services. In the context of CSEC, advocates and the TVPA assert that all youth are victims, yet in practice, marginalized youth are not granted necessary and comprehensive support reflective of their various needs. Black girls are particularly vulnerable due to stereotyping and their disproportionate representation in the juvenile justice system for prostitution offenses. In order to provide Black girls, and other marginalized youth, with the support they deserve, legal interventions must acknowledge: (1) the **racial** disparities in the prosecution of prostitution offenses; (2) the ways in which the juvenile justice system interacts with Black girls; (3) the social and economic pathways leading to youth involvement in sex work; and (4) the necessity of investing substantial resources in low-income communities. Evoking sensationalized narratives furthers stigma ascribed to youth on account of race and/or pathway into sexual exchange. What constitutes **trafficking** for adults is contested - and the same is true for minors. The dominant narrative of CSEC, **racial** stereotypes, and discretion within criminal systems complicate the victim label ascribed to minors in the TVPA. Services based upon assumed narratives constrain youth access to responsive and comprehensive support. Narrow interventions premised on victim status not only produce adverse effects for youth but also for communities as a whole. Therefore, intersectional strategies are needed to challenge structural inequities and provide all youth with services and alternatives.

Legal Topics:

For related research and practice materials, see the following legal topics:

Criminal Law & Procedure
Criminal Offenses
Sex Crimes
Prostitution
Elements
Family Law
Child Support
Obligations
Enforcement
Criminal Penalties
Family Law
Family Protection & Welfare
Children
Abuse, Endangerment & Neglect

FOOTNOTES:

n1. **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act, H.R. 3244, 106th Cong. (2000).

n2. Janie A. Chuang, Rescuing **Trafficking** From Ideological Capture: Prostitution Reform and Anti-**Trafficking** Law and Policy, 158 U Penn. L. Rev. 1655, 1657 (2010) (stating that in 2000, when the TVPA was passed, "the United States led negotiations over a new international law on **trafficking**, the United Nations Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish **Trafficking** in Persons, Especially Women and Children ..."). For an analysis of the analogy to the Trans-Atlantic slave trade, see Karen E. Bravo, Exploring the Analogy Between Modern **Trafficking** in **Humans** and the Trans-Atlantic Slave Trade, 208 B.U. Int'l L.J. 207.

n3. Estimates vary as to the amount of revenue generated from **human trafficking**. But according to the International Labour Organization,

\$ 150 billion dollars is the estimate they go by. ILO Says Forced Labour Generates Annual Profits of US \$ 150 Billion, Int'l Lab. Org. (May 20, 2014), http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS_243201/; **Human Trafficking**, Office Att'y Gen., Cal. Dep't Just., <http://oag.ca.gov/human-trafficking> (last visited July 31, 2015). Some scholars challenge the estimates made by organizations and antitrafficking advocates as unsubstantiated "guesswork." See Ronald Weitzer, Sex **Trafficking** and the Sex Industry: The Need for Evidence-Based Theory and Legislation, 101 J. Crim. L. & Criminology 1337, 1356 (2012), <http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/jclc/vol101/iss4/4>.

n4. Chuang, *supra* note 2, at 1662 (asserting that "**trafficking** is a phenomenon deeply rooted in migrant abuse and labor exploitation").

n5. See generally **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act, H.R. 3244, 106th Cong. (2000).

n6. See Elizabeth Bernstein, The Sexual Politics of the "New Abolitionism", 18 Differences 128, 130 (2007) ("The forced prostitution of women and girls constitutes the paradigmatic instance of what 'modern-day slavery' is assumed to be.").

n7. Chuang, *supra* note 2, at 1657 ("Although **trafficking** into non-sex sectors arguably accounts for the larger proportion of **trafficking** activity, anti-**trafficking** laws and policies - both within the United States and abroad - have nonetheless remained focused on sex-sector **trafficking** and prostitution.").

n8. *Id.* at 1656 (stating that what constitutes "**trafficking**" is "hotly contested").

n9. *Id.* at 1662; Weitzer, *supra* note 3, at 1337.

n10. See Wendi J. Adelson, Child Prostitute or Victim of **Trafficking?**, 6 U. St. Thomas L.J. 96, 116-17 ("unchanged state laws still consider prostituted minors as delinquent kids ...").

n11. The cited statistic does not disaggregate by gender, race, and age simultaneously. Throughout this Comment, however, when I refer to Black girls, I am not only referencing the experiences of cisgendered, heterosexual Black girls, but also those gender-nonconforming, queer, and trans-gendered Black girls.

n12. Table 43: Arrests by Race, 2013, FBI,

<http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-u.s/2013/crime-in-the-u.s.-2013/tables/table-43> (last visited June 14, 2015).

n13. Population may be slightly higher given mixed raced populations. State & County QuickFacts, U.S. Census Bureau, <http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/00000.html> (last updated June 8, 2015).

n14. The TVPA's funding, programs, and services were initially focused on victims with immigration needs via the allocation of visas and refugee services. 22 U.S.C. §§7101-7112 (2012). For background information on the **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act, see Adelson, *supra* note 10. See also Nesheba Kittling, God Bless the Child: The United States' Response to Domestic Juvenile Prostitution, 6 Nev. L.J. 913, 914-15 (2006). The initial lack of attention to American minors is grossly disproportionate given that only about 10 percent of CSEC in the United States is connected to international networks. See Francine T. Sherman & Lisa Goldblatt Grace, The System Response to the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Girls, in *Juvenile Justice: Advancing Research, Policy, and Practice* 331, 340 (Francine T. Sherman & Francine H. Jacobs eds., 2011); Tanya Mir, Trick or Treat: Why Minors Engaged in Prostitution Should Be Treated as Victims, Not Criminals, 51 Fam. Ct. Rev. 163, 165 (2013) ("The United States is the only modern democratic country where the majority of **trafficking** victims are its own citizens.").

n15. **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act, § 103(8)(A), H.R. 3244, 106th Cong. (2000).

n16. Kali Holloway, When You're a Black Woman, You're Never Good Enough to Be a Victim, Jezebel (Sep. 11, 2014, 2:40 PM), <http://jezebel.com/when-youre-a-black-woman-youre-never-good-enough-to-be-1633065554>; Noliwe M. Rooks, Renisha McBride and Evolution of Black-Female Stereotype, TIME (Nov. 14, 2013), <http://ideas.time.com/2013/11/14/renisha-mcbride-and-black-female-stereotype>; Kali Nicole Gross, Silence on Black Female Victims Weakens Fight Against Police Brutality, Huff-ington Post (Apr. 19, 2014, 6:21 PM), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/kali-nicole/gross/silence-on-black-female-victims_b_7092128.html.

n17. Vulnerabilities to sex work and exploitation include disproportionate poverty and involvement in the child welfare system. Child Welfare Info. Gateway, Addressing **Racial** Disproportionality in Child Welfare 3 (Jan. 2011), https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubpdfs/racial_disproportionality.pdf; Poverty in the United States: Frequently Asked Questions, Nat'l Poverty Ctr., <http://www.npc.umich.edu/poverty/> (last visited July 31, 2015); Child Poverty Down - Income of Families With Children Up, U.S. Census Bureau: Blog (Sep. 16, 2014), <http://blogs.census.gov/2014/09/16/child-poverty-down-income-of-families-with-children-up/> (stating that the child poverty rate of Black children is between 35 and 45 percent and has experienced no decrease between 2012 and 2013 unlike other **racial** groups); Jon C. Rogowski & Cathy Cohen, Democracy Remixed: Black Youth and the Future of American Politics 3-4, <http://www.blackyouthproject.com/files/2014/08/ferguson.pdf>.

n18. See generally Meredith Dank et al., Urban Institute, *Surviving the Streets of New York: Experiences of LGBTQ Youth, YMSM, and YWSW Engaged in Survival Sex* (2015), <http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/2000119-Surviving-the-Streets-of-New-York.pdf>.

n19. See generally Weitzer, *supra* note 3.

n20. Operation Cross Country, FBI (June 23, 2014), <https://www.fbi.gov/news/stories/2014/june/operation-cross-country>; FBI, Innocence Lost National Initiative, <http://courts.mi.gov/Administration/SCAO/Resources/Documents/Publications/CWS/AWOLP/FBI-Presentation.pdf>.

n21. Ridley-Thomas, Knabe Call for Stronger Penalties for Adults Soliciting from Children, *Cnty. L.A.* (Sep. 2, 2013), <http://ridley-thomas.lacounty.gov/index.php/penalties-2/>; Shared Hope Int'l, *Innocence Lost Challenge: 2014 National Legislative Progress Report*, <http://sharedhope.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/2014-Mid-Year-Progress-Report.pdf>.

n22. Police Violence & Domestic Violence, INCITE!, http://www.incite-national.org/sites/default/files/incite_files/resource_docs/2883_toolkitrev-domesticviolence.pdf (last visited July 31, 2015); Fact Sheet on Domestic Violence and the Criminalization of Survival, Free Marissa Now, <http://www.freemariassanow.org/fact-sheet-on-domestic-violence-criminalization.html> (last visited July 31, 2015); A.B.A. Comm'n Domestic Violence, *Domestic Violence Arrest Policies by State* (Nov. 2007), http://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/migrated/domviol/docs/Domestic_Violence_Arrest_Policies_by_State_11_07.authcheckdam.pdf; Radha Iyengar, *The Protection Battered Spouses Don't Need*, *N.Y. Times* (Aug. 7, 2007), <http://www.nytimes.com/2007/08/07/opinion/07iyengar.html>; David Hirschel et al., *Domestic Violence and Mandatory Arrest Laws: To What Extent Do They Influence Police Arrest Decisions*, 98 *J. Crim. L. & Criminology* 255 (2007), <http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7284&context=jclc>.

n23. William Adams et al., U.S. Dep't Just., *Effects of Federal Legislation on the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children 7* (2010), <https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/ojdp/228631.pdf>.

n24. Throughout this Comment, I use terms and phrases such as "exploited," "victim," and "youth engaged in sexual exchange." The goal is not to further stigmatize youth. Rather, the terminology used is a reflection of the difficulty in categorizing youth without assuming their stories and obscuring self-identification. Thus, these terms are used interchangeably in order to highlight differences in identification and categorization, given this Comment's interrogation of these labels and the intricacies inherent within them. Further, the term "survivor" is not used in the place of "victim" because this Comment is focused on the experiences and resources available to youth while involved in sexual exchange.

n25. See *supra* note 4 and accompanying text.

n26. Chuang, *supra* note 2, at 1696.

n27. Sherman & Grace, *supra* note 14, at 336.

n28. See *id.* at 337.

n29. *Id.* ("The majority of prostituted women were runaways as children ..."). See also Pantea Javidan, Comment, *Invisible Targets: Juvenile Prostitution, Crackdown Legislation, and the Example of California*, 9 *Cardozo Women's L.J.* 237, 252 (2003) ("Prostitution is one means of survival in which many runaways engage in at one point in time or another. The more they participate, the more likely it is that they rely upon selling themselves for income. Where prostitution is criminalized, a child prostitute's survival within the street economy is necessarily grounded in criminal acts. Juvenile prostitutes will most likely be arrested and incarcerated in the juvenile justice system as detainees who often serve time through adulthood, with strong indicators that their children will end up doing the same."). *Id.* at 249. ("There is little recourse for juveniles in the street economy. They cannot return to abusive homes, [nor] find legitimate work [nor] stable housing.").

n30. See generally Sherman & Grace, *supra* note 14.

n31. See *id.*

n32. *Id.* ("[Exploited] girls are seen most frequently in emergency rooms and clinics where providers are likely not to have an ongoing relationship with them.").

n33. See Kate Walker, *Cal. Child Welfare Council, Ending the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children* iii (2013),

http://youthlaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Ending-CSEC-A-Call-for-Multi-System_Collaboration-in-CA.pdf.

n34. *Id.* at 16.

n35. *Id.*

n36. *Id.* at iii.

n37. Anthony Marcus et al., Conflict and Agency among Sex Workers and Pimps: A Closer Look at Domestic Minor Sex **Trafficking** 242 (2014).

n38. Francine T. Sherman, Justice for Girls: Are We Making Progress?, 59 UCLA L. Rev. 1584, 1621 (2012).

n39. See *id.* at 1614.

n40. See Liz Watson & Peter Edelman, Georgetown Ctr. on Poverty, Inequality and Pub. Policy, Improving the Juvenile Justice System for Girls: Lessons From the States 5 (2012).

n41. See *id.* at 3.

n42. Walker, *supra* note 33, at 2; see Sherman & Grace, *supra* note 14, at 345-46.

n43. See Walker, *supra* note 33, at 11.

n44. See *id.* at 4.

n45. Chuang, *supra* note 2, at 1698.

n46. Nancy Berns, Framing the Victim: Domestic Violence, Media, and Social Problems 151 (2004).

n47. See *id.*

n48. *Id.* at 152.

n49. *Id.*

n50. See *id.* at 153.

n51. The stance that prostitution is inherently coercive became the approach to **trafficking** and prostitution in the United States. See National Security Presidential Directive 2-3 (Dec. 16, 2002), <http://www.combat-trafficking.army.mil/documents/policy/NSPD-22.pdf>; Bernstein, *supra* note 6, at 130 ("Federal-and state-level antitrafficking laws that equate all prostitution with the crime of **human trafficking** and that rhetorically capture both of these activities under the rubric of modern slavery.").

n52. Bernstein, *supra* note 6, at 139.

n53. See generally Weitzer, *supra* note 3, at 1337 ("**Trafficking** that involves underage persons or adults subjected to force, fraud, or coercion is a serious violation of **human** rights, and the growing international awareness of the problem and efforts to punish perpetrators and assist victims are welcome developments.").

n54. See Mir, *supra* note 14, at 164.

n55. See **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2013, H.R. 898, 113th Cong. § 221(a)(3)(A) (2013).

n56. See *id.* §§221(a)(3)(A), (B)(i)-(ii) (2013) (showing strengthened protocols for collaboration between federal, state and local law enforcement for more effective prosecution of traffickers); **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2008, H.R. 7311, 110th Cong. (2008) (establishing new systems to gather data, enhanced criminal sanctions against traffickers, and improved prosecution mechanisms); **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2005, H.R. 972, 109th Cong. (2006) (establishing a shelter program for minors and grants for state and local law enforcement); **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2003, H.R. 2620, 108th Cong. (2003) (establishing federal right to sue traffickers and the annual requirement of the Attorney General to report U.S. activities fighting against **trafficking**); **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act, H.R. 3244, 106th Cong. (2000) (establishing **human trafficking** and other related crimes as federal crimes with severe penalties, mandates restitution, established a monitoring body to publish the **Trafficking** in Persons report annually).

n57. See Walker, *supra* note 33, at 46.

n58. Jyoti Nanda, *Blind Discretion: Girls of Color & Delinquency in the Juvenile Justice System*, 59 UCLA L. Rev. 1502, 1505 (2012).

n59. See Sherman, *supra* note 38, at 1590.

n60. *Roper v. Simmons*, 543 U.S. 551, 559-70 (2005) (holding that sentencing juvenile offenders to death is unconstitutional because the death penalty should only be available for the most serious crimes and the most culpable offenders); *Graham v. Florida*, 560 U.S. 48, 68-82

(2010) (holding that sentencing juvenile offenders to life without the possibility of parole for nonviolent offenses is unconstitutional because even though youth can be held responsible for crimes they commit, they are not as morally reprehensible as adults); *Miller v. Alabama*, 132 S. Ct. 2455, 2475 (2012) (holding that "requiring that all children convicted of homicide receive lifetime incarceration without possibility of parole, regardless of their age and age-related characteristics and the nature of their crimes ... violate[s] the Constitution").

n61. See *In re T.A.J.*, 73 Cal. Rptr. 2d 331, 338 (1998).

n62. Adelson, *supra* note 10, at 96 ("Most jurisdictions' prostitution statutes fail to distinguish between adult and child prostitutes."); see also Tamar R. Birckhead, *The "Youngest Profession": Consent, Autonomy, and Prostituted Children*, 88 Wash. U. L. Rev. 1055, 1068 (2011) ("The vast majority of states define the offense of prostitution without regard to the defendant's age ..."); Sherman & Grace, *supra* note 14, at 333 (stating that New York has no age requirement and that "nonetheless, the vast majority of state prostitution laws allow the prosecution for prostitution of those very minors who, by virtue of their age, are considered incapable of consenting to sexual activity under state statutory rape laws").

n63. See Inst. of Med. & Nat'l Research Council, *Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States* 25-26 (Rona Briere & Patti Simon eds., 2013) (recognizing that there is an "absence of a shared language regarding commercial sexual exploitation and sex trafficking of minors").

n64. Polaris, **Human Trafficking** Issue Brief: Safe Harbor (2014), http://www.polarisproject.org/storage/documents/policy_documents/Issue_Briefs/2014/2014_Safe_Harbor_Issue_Brief_Final_1.pdf.

n65. *Id.*

n66. *Id.*; see *Statutory Rape: A Guide to State Laws and Reporting Requirements*, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., <http://aspe.hhs.gov/hsp/08/sr/statelaws/summary.shtml> (last visited June 10, 2015) (in most states, statutory rape laws set the age of consent to under eighteen years of age).

n67. Nat'l Conference of Comm'rs on Unif. State Laws, *Uniform Act on Prevention of and Remedies for Human Trafficking* (2013), http://www.uniformlaws.org/shared/docs/Prevention%20of%20and%20Remedies%20for%20Human%20Trafficking/2013AM_UPRHT_As%20approved.pdf; see Polaris, *supra* note 64.

n68. Adelson, *supra* note 10, at 97.

n69. **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2013, H.R. 898, 113th Cong. §§221(a)(3)(B)(iii), 221(a)(4).

n70. See Richard J. Estes & Neil Alan Weiner, *The Commercial Exploitation of Children in the U.S., Canada and Mexico: Executive Summary (of the U.S. National Study)* at 25 (2001), <https://maggiemcneill.files.wordpress.com/2011/04/estes-weiner-2001.pdf>; Ayn Dietrich-Williams, *New Child Exploitation Task Forces Signal Enhanced FBI Effort to Combat Crimes Against Children*, FBI (Jan. 29, 2013), <http://www.fbi.gov/seattle/press-releases/2013/new-child-exploitation-task-forces-signal-enhanced-fbi-effort-to-combat-crimes-against-children>.

n71. **Trafficking** Victims Protection Act, H.R. 3244, 106th Cong. (2000) (allocations are in § 113); **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2003, H.R. 2620, 108th Cong. (2003) (allocations are in § 7); **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2008, H.R. 7311, 110th Cong. (2008) (allocations are in § 301).

n72. *Innocence Lost*, FBI, http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/investigate/vc_majorthefts/cac/innocencelost (last visited May 11, 2015).

n73. See *id.*

n74. *Prosecutorial Remedies and Other Tools to End the Exploitation of Children Today (PROTECT) Act of 2003*, Pub. L. No. 108-21, 117 Stat. 650 (2003). See also *Fact Sheet Protect Act*, Dep't of Justice (Apr. 30, 2003), http://www.justice.gov/archive/opa/pr/2003/April/03_ag_266.htm.

n75. *Inst. of Med. & Nat'l Research Council*, *supra* note 63, at 226.

n76. "Intersectional failures" is a phrase used by Professor Kimberle Crenshaw. I was first exposed to this phrase during an event called

"State of Female Justice: What Makes You Rise?" as part of the One Billion Rising Campaign. GRITtv, State of Female Justice: What Makes You Rise?, YouTube (Feb. 12, 2014), <http://youtu.be/t1K5fcD4PWI>.

n77. Kimberle Crenshaw, Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence Against Women of Color, 43 *Stan. L. Rev.* 1241, 1252 (1991).

n78. Patricia Hill Collins, *Black Feminist Thought: Knowledge, Consciousness, and the Politics of Empowerment* 144 (2nd ed. 2000).

n79. Kimberle Crenshaw, Whose Story Is It Anyway?: Feminist and Antiracist Appropriations of Anita Hill, in *Race-ing Justice, En-Gendering Power* 403, 430 (Toni Morrison ed., 1992).

n80. See Kimberle Crenshaw, Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Politics, 1989 *U. Chi. Legal F.* 139, 143 (1989).

n81. See Adrienne D. Davis, Slavery and the **Roots** of Sexual Harassment, in *Directions in Sexual Harassment Law* 457, 458-59 (Catharine A. MacKinnon & Reva B. Siegel eds., 2004).

n82. Crenshaw, *supra* note 80, at 158-59.

n83. Yolanda M.S. Tomlinson, Black Women's Blueprint, *Invisible Betrayal: Police Violence and the Rapes of Black Women in the United States* 3 (Sept. 22, 2014), <http://www.ushrnetwork.org/sites/ushrnetwork.org/files/36-police-wapb.pdf> ("As bodies to produce other enslaved bodies, as flesh to satisfy their slave masters desires, as slaves to be worked as needed, and as property to be sold at will, Black women were deemed not able to be raped... . Furthermore, Black women could not be raped because they were not legally people, but rather property.").

n84. See Davis, *supra* note 81, at 460.

n85. Collins, *supra* note 78, at 147 ("The mythical rapist implies the mythical whore - and a race of rapists and whores deserves punishment and nothing more.").

n86. See generally *id.* at 74-81.

n87. *Id.* at 83.

n88. See *id.* at 71 ("The allegedly emotional, passionate nature of Black women has long been used to justify Black women's sexual exploitation."); *id.* at 140 (discussing nineteenth century literature that viewed Black women as animals with uncontrollable sexual appetites where they would have sex with anything, including apes); see also Davis, *supra* note 81, at 460 ("Enslaved women's sexuality was made available simultaneously as an outlet for male eroticism, a market commodity, a tool of discipline, and an ideological device to justify slavery.").

n89. Dorothy Roberts, *Killing The Black Body: Race, Reproduction, and the Meaning of Liberty* 18 (1997) (emphasis omitted).

n90. Javidan, *supra* note 29, at 242.

n91. Noah Berlatsky, *Black Women Profiled as Prostitutes in NYC*, Reason (Oct. 1, 2014), <http://reason.com/archives/2014/10/01/nypd-profiles-sex-workers-too>; Andrea Ritchie, *What's Gender Got To Do With Racial Profiling*, Rights Working Group (Sep. 14, 2012, 11:08 AM), <http://www.rightsworkinggroup.org/content/whats-gender-got-do-with-racial-profiling>.

n92. See Table 29: Estimated Number of Arrests United States, 2013, FBI, http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-u.s/2013/crime-in-the-u.s.-2013/tables/table-29/table_29_estimated_number_of_arrests_united_states_2013.xls (last visited June 14, 2015) (showing that prostitution arrest rates for minors decreased by 52.5%, from 1,157 arrests to 550, and rates for adults decreased by 35.4%, from 54,212 arrests to 34,012).

n93. State and Country QuickFacts: USA, U.S. Census Bureau, <http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/00000.html> (last visited June 14, 2015).

n94. Table 43: Arrests by Race, 2013, FBI,
<http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-u.s/2013/crime-in-the-u.s.-2013/tables/table-43> (last visited June 14, 2015).

n95. *Id.*

n96. *Id.*; see also Walker, *supra* note 33, at 19 ("[Black] youth make up a disproportionate number of CSE youth in California. [Black] girls are arrested at a higher rate than white girls, and their age of entry into prostitution appears to be younger.").

n97. For examples of advertisements, see Can You See Her?, U.S. Dep't Homeland Sec.,
[http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/images/blue-campaign/BC_sex-~~trafficking~~-portrait.jpg](http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/images/blue-campaign/BC_sex-trafficking-portrait.jpg) (last visited May 11, 2015); Look Beneath the Surface, U.S. Dep't Health & Hum. Servs., http://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/orr/look_beneath_the_surface_poster_4_english.pdf (last visited June 14, 2015).

n98. See Kittling, *supra* note 14, at 920 (footnote omitted) ("National campaign[s presented] images of white children as prostitutes. The rationale behind this conclusion was that the public viewed domestic prostitutes as children of color and, therefore, cared less about helping these victims. By portraying the children as white, the public would be able to better relate to the children and would be more likely to view them as victims.").

n99. *Id.*

n100. See Paul D. Butler, Black Male Exceptionalism?: The Problems and Potential of Black Male-Focused Interventions, 10 *Du Bois Rev.* 485, 485 (2013) (describing Black male exceptionalism as the positioning of Black men as "endangered species" and thus at a higher risk of violence and policing than any other group).

n101. See *id.* at 487; Did You Know? The Plight of Black Girls & Women in America, African Am. Pol'y Forum,
http://static.squarespace.com/static/53f20d90e4b0b80451158d8c/t/5422de0ee4b080d53cf82554/1411571214756/Did-You-Know_Pligh-of-Black-Women.pdf (last visited May 11, 2015) ("Over the last decade over 100 million dollars has been invested in achievement, dropout prevention, and mentoring initiatives exclusively targeting Black and brown boys.

During this same period, less than 1 million dollars in funding targeted Black and brown girls.").

n102. Kristen Henning, *Criminalizing Normal Adolescent Behavior in Communities of Color: The Role of Prosecutors in Juvenile Justice Reform*, 98 *Cornell L. Rev.* 383, 405 (2013).

n103. See *id.*

n104. Sherman, *supra* note 38, at 1590.

n105. See Nanda, *supra* note 58, at 1529.

n106. See Sherman & Grace, *supra* note 14, at 345.

n107. Sherman, *supra* note 38, at 1586.

n108. Sherman & Grace, *supra* note 14, at 345.

n109. See Sherman, *supra* note 38, at 1586.

n110. See *id.* at 1617.

n111. See Javidan, *supra* note 29, at 252.

n112. Henning, *supra* note 102, at 405-406.

n113. See Sandra Graham & Brian S. Lowery, Priming Unconscious **Racial** Stereotypes About Adolescent Offenders, 28 *Law & Hum. Behav.* 483, 494, 499 (2004).

n114. *Id.* at 424.

n115. See Mir, *supra* note 14, at 167-68.

n116. See *id.*

n117. See Walker, *supra* note 33, at 49.

n118. See Mir, *supra* note 14, at 164. (specifically noting that New York's Safe Harbor Act "provides judges with discretion to grant delinquency petitions or charge minors as adult offenders in cases where the presumption of sexual exploitation is overcome or where the minor has been given a number of rehabilitative opportunities and the judge decides, based on a comprehensive set of individualized factors, that no further rehabilitative efforts will help"); see also Sherman & Grace, *supra* note 14, at 345 ("New York's Safe Harbor for Sexually Exploited Children Act ... allows the court to reinstate the delinquency charges if the youth is unwilling to cooperate with specialized services.") (internal citation omitted).

n119. See Marcus et al., *supra* note 37, at 225-27 (highlighting the fact that studies conducted on CSEC present skewed data that limits the narrative to the victim-trafficker dyad and arguing "that the narrative of pimp trickery and coercion distorts reality in three ways: it (1) overestimates the role of pimps in street sex markets, (2) overemphasizes the impact of the initial recruitment stage on subsequent practices, and (3) masks or simplifies the difficult and complex choices and contingencies faced by minors who sell sex"); see Dank et al., *supra* note 18.

n120. See Mir, *supra* note 14, at 163 ("Most often, minor girls who are picked up for prostitution offenses are perceived as self-prostituting, rather than as forced accomplices. In reality, however, minors are victims of child sexual abuse and suffer from physical, mental, and emotional violence because they are subjected to rape on a daily basis."); *id.* at 169 ("Initially, **trafficking** victims may appear to be freely prostituting themselves and thus do not look like obvious victims ... these young women generally do not self-identify as victims and are either too frightened or reluctant to cooperate, which places the burden on both law enforcement and the legal system to ascertain their exploitation.").

n121. See e.g., Adelson, *supra* note 10, at 119-20 ("A longtime official at DCF recently mentioned the need to communicate to hotline workers that 'All child prostitutes are not victims of **trafficking**.' She stated ... that young women who had reached sixteen years of age were prostitutes, not victims of **trafficking**... . This DFC official also stated the importance of distinguishing **trafficking** victims from voluntary prostitutes because the state has scarce resources and "prostitutes should not be taking up resources devoted to **trafficking** victims.").

n122. Mir, *supra* note 14, at 169.

n123. AOC Chart for the 50 States & D.C., Age of Consent, <http://www.ageofconsent.us> (showing that twelve states set the age of consent at eighteen, while a majority of states set the age of consent at sixteen, and that the age of consent in states conflict with the presumption within the TVPA that youth engaged in sex work are victims). This Comment does not argue for heightened age of consent laws but instead highlights the inconsistencies in legal classification of youth consent.

n124. See Dank et al., *supra* note 18, at 4, 15, 18 (cisgendered girls are more likely to be involved with an exploiter); Adelson, *supra* note 10, at 103.

n125. Marcus et al., *supra* note 37, at 228.

n126. *Id.* at 228.

n127. *Id.*

n128. Id. at 229.

n129. Id. at 231.

n130. Id.

n131. Id. at 236, 241 ("The conventional narrative of deception, force, or the captive slave recruited and tied to a pimp through love, debt, addiction, authority, or coercion - did reflect the experiences of some individuals, but for the vast majority this narrative did not resonate.").

n132. Id. ("In the four other cases we encountered where a sex worker reported being kept in "the life" through direct coercion, the pimp was an informal or legal guardian, or a friend or intimate companion of a parent. This type of pimping (parental) accounted for some of the youngest ages of initiation into sex work, and was the most coercive type of relationship.").

n133. Id. 240-241.

n134. Id. at 242.

n135. Id. at 233.

n136. Id. at 243.

n137. Id. at 234.

n138. Id. at 231.

n139. Id.

n140. Id. at 242 ("These findings suggest that roughly 2 percent of all the sex workers whom we inter-viewed ... were in a relationship with a violent pimp. It is important to note that a majority of these relationships involved individuals in a formal or informal parental role over the sex worker... We recognize that situations of oppression and captivity do exist ... [but our research calls into] question the degree to which the dominant narratives of underage sex **trafficking** and resultant policies can protect the majority of vulnerable youth engaged in commercial sex markets.").

n141. Id. at 228 ("Popular media ... present narratives about pimp trickery, seduction, captivity, and brutality as the dominant or sole mode of recruitment and management... Law enforcement officials put forth pimp tattoos on "rescued" sex workers (illustrating "ownership") and other extreme (and possibly rare) versions of pimp brutality as the norm in presentations to news media ... and antitrafficking activists and popular psychology writers endow pimps with remarkable mind-control powers.").

n142. Id. at 242.

n143. Id. ("From their perspectives, the antitrafficking discourses and practices that they would encounter in these organizations threaten to criminalize their adult support networks, imprison friends and loved ones, prevent them from earning a living, and return them to the dependencies of youth.").

n144. Id. at 243.

n145. Dank et al., *supra* note 18, at 2, 61, 64.

n146. Marcus et al., supra note 37, at 243 (The researchers suggest the following: "We argue for a holistic approach when exploring the social dynamics of youth participation in commercial sex markets; one that accounts for the experiences, vulnerabilities, and needs of young sex workers. We believe that this requires careful and respectful research, done in situ among those whom the TVPA has defined as domestic child sex **trafficking** victims and their social networks. Our findings suggest that effective policy for the majority of this group must recognize their dignity and autonomy; help them fight addiction, continue their education, obtain stable housing, build marketable skills; and address abusive parental relationships, rather than focus obsessively on their sex lives... We argue that the precondition for such research is setting aside ideological positions about sex work and seeking a deeper, broader, and more dynamic understanding of the being and becoming experienced by young people in commercial sex markets.").

n147. Estes & Weiner, supra note 70, at 9; Dank et al., supra note 18, at 32 ("Of the 70 percent of youth who reported being arrested, only 9 percent reported being arrested for prostitution. The majority of the prostitution-related arrests (53 percent) led to prostitution charges, while 18 percent of youth were charged with soliciting, 12 percent with loitering for the purposes of prostitution, and 18 percent were not charged at all.").

n148. Dank et al., supra note 18, at 32, 34.

n149. For information on the Harm Reduction Model (HRM), see generally Mark O. Bigler, Harm Reduction as a Practice and Prevention Model for Social Work, 10 J. Baccalaureate Soc. Work 69, 73 (2005) ("The overriding guiding principle is "reducing the harm associated with specific high-risk behavior.' ... Harm-reduction-based interventions address both the range and the depth of harm through a combination of practical direct services and long-term humanitarian goals. The model recognizes that harm is multidimensional and accepts the reality that almost all behavior poses some degree of risk to the individual and/or to society as a whole.) (internal citations omitted). Bigler also notes,

The essence of harm reduction has five primary principles: (a) pragmatism, doing what works; (b) humanistic values, respecting the dignity and rights of the person, regardless of the nature of the risk-taking behavior; (c) focus on harms, giving greatest attention to decreasing the negative consequences of a given behavior to self, others, or the broader society, rather than putting all effort into eliminating the problematic behavior itself; (d) balancing costs and benefits, determining whether the cost of an approach is warranted compared to some other intervention or to no intervention at all; and (e) hierarchy of goals, prioritizing goals and engaging a person to address the most pressing needs first.

Id. at 74 (internal citations omitted). HRM began as a public safety model aimed at adults with substance abuse and has since been applied to other issues such as sexual health education and alcohol use. The model is used as an alternative to abstinence-based programs for those who perceive abstinence as unfeasible yet recognize a need to limit (but not erase) the behavior or action. These people were previously excluded from abstinence programs. This model is particularly useful for children because risk-taking and experimentation are part of the adolescent development process. See Canadian Paediatric Soc'y, Harm Reduction: An Approach to Reducing Risky Health Behaviours in Adolescents, 13 Paediatr Child Health 53, 53-56 (2008), <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2528824/pdf/pch13053.pdf>.

n150. See Bigler, supra note 149, at 71.

n151. See Canadian Paediatric Soc'y., supra note 149, at 54.

n152. See id. at 55; see also Bigler, supra note 149, at 71-72 (arguing that HRM effectiveness can be attributed to the limiting of client and practitioner frustration and increased creativity of interventions).

n153. See Sherman & Grace, supra note 14, at 334 (explaining that "a harm reduction approach ... is controversial and contrary to the prevailing system view that girls must fully leave CSEC in order to recover from their abuse").

n154. Bigler, supra note 149, at 74.

n155. See id. ("[HRM] promotes non-punitive responses where mutual support and accountability exist between individuals and the communities in which they live. Simultaneously, harm-reduction approaches encourage individuals to be competent and responsible in their entire lives.") (internal citations omitted).

n156. Young Women's Empowerment Project, *Girls Do What They Have to Do to Survive: Illuminating Methods Used by Girls in the Sex Trade and Street Economy to Fight Back and Heal* 10 (2011), <https://ywepchicago.files.wordpress.com/2011/06/girls-do-what-they-have-to-do-to-survive-a-study-of-resilience-and-resistance.pdf>.

n157. Id. at 31.

n158. Id. at 31.

n159. **Trafficking** Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2003, H.R. 2620, 108th Cong., § 7 (2003).

n160. Chuang, *supra* note 2, at 1713.

n161. *Id.* at 1715.

n162. *Id.* at 1686, 1713.

n163. See Javidan, *supra* note 29, at 253.

n164. See generally Bernstein, *supra* note 6, at 144 (Dominant antitrafficking discourse "locates all social harm outside of the institutions of corporate capitalism and the state apparatus. In this way, the masculinist institutions of big business, the state, and the police are reconfigured as allies and saviors, rather than enemies, of unskilled migrant workers, and the responsibility for slavery is shifted from structural factors and dominant institutions onto individual, deviant men: foreign brown men (as in the White Slave trade of centuries past) or even more remarkably, African American men living in the inner city.").

n165. Derrick A. Bell, Jr., Comment, *Brown v. Board of Education and the Interest-Convergence Dilemma*, 93 Harv. L. Rev. 518, 523 (1980).

n166. See generally Bernstein, *supra* note 6, at 144 ("Yet what binds together all of these constituencies - liberal as well as conservative evangelicals, Democrats as well as Republicans, and many mainstream feminists - is a historically significant consensus around corporate capitalist ideals of freedom and carceral paradigms of justice.").

n167. *Id.* at 137.

n168. Bernstein, *supra* note 6, at 144.

n169. Inst. of Med. & Nat'l Research Council, *supra* note 63, at 29; see generally Bernstein, *supra* note 6, at 143 ("Pimps can now be charged with the federal crime of sex **trafficking** and given upward of ninety-nine-year prison sentences; prostitutes can be apprehended by law enforcement as a means of securing their testimony in their "traffickers" prosecutions; and clients (whose "demand" for the services of prostitutes is declared by the [TVPA] to be the underlying cause of **trafficking**) can be arrested and their cars apprehended as a means of financing "antitrafficking" activities.").

n170. William Adams et al., U.S. Dep't Justice, Effects of Federal Legislation on the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children 7 (2010), <https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/ojdp/228631.pdf>.

n171. See *id.*

n172. Marcus et al., *supra* note 37, at 227 ("Early studies and portraits of pimps in the united States centered on stereotyped, typically African American, "parasites," who were alternately glorified and derogated.").

n173. Bernstein, *supra* note 6, at 142.

n174. *Id.* at 143.

n175. *Id.*

n176. Berns, *supra* note 46, at 154 (internal citation omitted).

n177. See Video, Melissa Harris-Perry and bell hooks Discuss Black Womanhood, Politics and Media at 1:23:50-1:27:17, Huffington Post (Nov. 13, 2013, 8:34 AM), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/11/08/melissa-harris-perry-bell-hooks_n_4242909.html.

n178. See id.

n179. See id.

n180. See id.

n181. See id.

n182. See id.

n183. Crenshaw, *supra* note 77, at 1269.

n184. Young Women's Empowerment Project, *supra* note 156, at 8.

n185. *Id.* at 9, 19.

n186. *Id.* at 31.

n187. *Id.* at 47.

n188. See Dank et al., *supra* note 18, at 71-76.

n189. *Id.* at 7.

n190. *Id.* at 71-72.

n191. *Id.* at 76.

n192. Who Is INCITE!?, INCITE!, <http://incite-national.org/home> (last visited July 31, 2015).

n193. See Beth Richie, Race, Class, Gender, & Prisons, INCITE!, <http://incite-national.org/page/race-class-gender-prisons> (last visited May 11, 2015).

n194. See INCITE! Critical Resistance Statement, INCITE!, http://www.incite-national.org/sites/default/files/incite_files/resource_docs/5848_incite-cr-statement.pdf (last visited May 11, 2015).

n195. *Id.*

n196. INCITE! Critical Resistance Statement, *supra* note 194.

n197. Making Connections, INCITE!,

http://www.incite-national.org/sites/default/files/incite_files/resource_docs/9261_anti-prisonbrochure.pdf (last visited May 11, 2015).